
 

First Meeting Room 414 
2009 Interim State Capitol Building 
June 23 and24, 2009 Pierre, South Dakota 
 
Tuesday, June 23, 2009 
 
The first meeting of the South Dakota Long-term Highway Needs and Department of 
Transportation Agency Review Committee was called to order by the Chair, Representative 
Shantel Krebs, at 9:03 a.m. (CDT) in Room 414 of the State Capitol, Pierre, South Dakota. 
 
A quorum was determined with the following members answering the roll call: Senators Dan 
Ahlers, Art Fryslie, and Mike Vehle (Vice Chair); and Representatives Justin Cronin, Elaine 
Elliott, Kent Juhnke, Shantel Krebs (Chair), Gerald Lange, Larry Lucas, J.E. “Jim” Putnam, 
Manny Steele, Steve Street, Kim Vanneman, and Mike Verchio. Senators Dave Knudson and 
Pam Merchant and Representative Ed McLaughlin were excused.  
 
Staff members present included: Dave Ortbahn, Principal Research Analyst; Fred Baatz, 
Principal Research Analyst; Aaron Olson, Senior Fiscal Analyst; and Lisa Shafer, Legislative 
Secretary. 
 
(NOTE: For purpose of continuity, the following minutes are not necessarily in chronological 
order. Also, all referenced documents distributed at the meeting are attached to the original 
minutes on file in the Legislative Research Council (LRC). This meeting was web cast live. 
The archived web cast is available at the LRC web site at http://legis.state.sd.us under "Interim 
Information – Minutes and Agendas.") 
 

Overview of the Agency Review Process 
 
Mr. Reuben Bezpaletz, Chief Analyst for Research and Legal Services for the Legislative 
Research Council (LRC), provided a historical update on the agency review process.  
 
Mr. Bezpaletz informed the committee that this is the first time that the Executive Board has 
combined an agency review with another substantial review topic. However, since the highway 
needs portion of the review was begun last interim, he believes the two review topics would 
work together. There are four critical aspects to a successful agency review: public hearing, 
conversations with the agency, facilities tour, and legislator participation.  
 

Department of Transportation Presentation 
 
Mr. Darin Bergquist, Secretary for the Department of Transportation (DOT), distributed a 
PowerPoint presentation. (Document #1) He said that the overall role of the DOT is to 
maintain and manage the state highway system.  
 
The four biggest challenges the DOT faces are: 

• State highway funds have declined in recent years; 
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• Future federal funding is uncertain both short-term and long-term; 
• Costs have inflated at an unprecedented rate; and 
• Highway needs greatly exceed existing funding. 

 
Mr. Bergquist distributed two handouts – “South Dakota Department of Transportation Fact 
Book 2009” (Document #2) and “2009-2010 Strategic Plan”. (Document #3) These handouts 
outline the department’s services, financing, and goals. In an effort to meet the priorities set by 
the Governor, the DOT has created a list of strategic initiatives. As listed in Document #3, they 
are: 

• Promote a workplace that allows each individual the opportunity to grow and develop in 
their careers; 

• Maintain fiscal responsibility; 
• Preserve and maintain our current assets in the best condition possible with the 

available resources; and  
• Develop a long-term strategy for maintaining, preserving, and improving South Dakota’s 

transportation systems.  
 
Mr. Bergquist said that the department has about 1,000 employees that are divided amongst 
the Office of the Secretary and three divisions: Division of Finance and Management, Division 
of Planning and Engineering, and Division of Operations.  
 
The Office of the Secretary contains the legal office, aviation services, the public information 
office, and the federal funding specialist. The legal office has three attorneys that primarily 
handle condemnation cases and construction claims. Aviation services manages the four 
state-owned aircrafts.  
 
Division of Finance and Management – Ms. Kellie Beck leads the division. The primary 
function is the financial work and accounting for the entire department. Other services 
provided by the division include: aeronautics, rail, transit, and local government assistance.  
 
Aeronautics – The division provides special services to local communities and works directly 
with the Federal Aviation Administration and airport improvement program to make 
improvements to airports located within the state with the federal airport improvement funds. 
The state received $26 million in federal funds this fiscal year.  
 
Rail – The division manages all the state-owned rails in the state. The state currently owns 
375 miles of rail lines. These lines are leased to regional rail authorities. When the core (the 
old Milwaukee Road) was sold in 2005, $42.5 million was placed in the Rail Road Trust Fund 
(RRTF). Subsequently, $38 million was approved by the Legislature from the RRTF for the 
Property Tax Relief Fund. The RRTF is a pool to make loans available to regional rail 
authorities for improvements. There are currently about $13 million in existing loans and 
another $13 million in the loan approval process. 
 
In response to Representative Manny Steele’s question, Secretary Bergquist said that with 
the $13 million in existing loans and another $13 million going out, there will be a little left in 
the RRTF.  
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Representative Shantel Krebs requested a report showing the annual revenue for leasing 
the state-owned railways and related property.  
 
Transit – The DOT does not directly provide transit services but contracts for services in South 
Dakota. The department has contracts with twenty-four rural transit providers in non urban 
areas with a population of less than 50,000. There are three metropolitan transit providers, 
one in Sioux Falls, one in Rapid City, and one in North Sioux City. The DOT contributed 
$770,000 to support rural transit providers. Since many rides are for people receiving services 
from the Department of Social Services (DSS), about $300,000 a year is given by DSS to the 
rural transit program. This year, the transit program received about $19 million in federal 
transit funds. Most of the funds are in the form of 80/20 grants that must be matched by the 
local transportation provider. The number of rural transit rides has increased 80% since 1998. 
Of those rural transit rides ¼ are elderly person, ¼ are persons with a disability, ¼ are youth, 
and ¼ are the general public.   
 
Local Government Assistance – To distribute the recent federal stimulus funds, the DOT used 
the same distribution formula that was created in 1992 to distribute federal highway funds to 
local governments. The counties received $8.5 million and the cities received $7.7 million in 
stimulus funds. The federal stimulus funds required such strict reporting and time frames to 
work with that the DOT felt they would be burdensome to the counties and cities. Therefore, 
the DOT gave counties and cities the opportunity to swap the federal stimulus funds for 
regular federal highway funds. No state highway funds were involved in this swap.  
 
Secretary Bergquist stated that the DOT provides $500,000 in assistance for pavement 
markings on county roads, administers the bridge replacement fund, oversees the economic 
development grant program, and manages the transportation enhancement program.  
 
The committee recessed at 10:28 a.m. and reconvened at 10:42 a.m. 
 
Division of Planning and Engineering – Secretary Bergquist informed the committee that Mr. 
Joel Jundt, Director, and Mr. Michael Behm, Assistant Director, lead the division. The division 
does all the planning schedules, designs, and scope for the construction projects. Once the 
contract is awarded, then the project is transferred to Division of Operations who will oversee it 
through the construction process.  
 
Secretary Bergquist explained the process of the development of a project from concept to 
contract.   
 
Project Development – This office identifies the needs, plans the projects, and schedules the 
work to be completed in a five-year plan. The pavement management system is administered 
by the office. This is a data-driven system where a variety of information pertaining to the road 
pavement is entered. The system analyses the data as a whole and creates a variety of 
recommendations for the best and most efficient use of the data to repair the roads with the 
available finding sources.  
 
Road Design – The office is responsible for the overall design of the roads; including grading, 
erosion and sediment control, traffic, and guardrails. Secretary Bergquist noted that the state 
is efficient in the road engineering aspect with only 5% of the overall cost going towards 
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preliminary and construction engineering. A graph showing South Dakota compared to other 
states is shown on slide 12 of Document #1.  
 
In response to Representative J.E. “Jim” Putnam’s questions, Secretary Bergquist said that 
after the final project evaluation, the state accepts the work and the contactor is paid the final 
amount due. At this point, the contractor is released from any responsibilities on the contract. 
If DOT does not accept the quality of the work, there are a couple methods to deal with the 
situation. They are: 

1. Tear out the road and redo the work. This could go through litigation first; or  
2. Evaluate the project and not pay the contractor for the full price since the work did not 

meet the contract. 
 
Bridge Design – The office is responsible for the design of all the bridges on the state system. 
Secretary Bergquist told the members that the staff ensures that the bridge structures are 
sufficient and capable of withstanding drainage. This office also manages the maintenance of 
bridges.  
 
Materials and Surfacing – Secretary Bergquist said that the office determines the appropriate 
surfacing plans for the road and the design needed. The office also maintains the materials 
lab, which is required by the federal government and is certified by the American Association 
of State Highway Officials.  
 
Right of Way – The office is responsible for acquiring all the needed land, receiving appraisal 
work, and obtaining agreements associated with acquiring property.  
 
Transportation Inventory Management –The pavement management system is used to help 
obtain research for public road inventory, traffic monitoring, and pavement condition 
monitoring. This system includes driving a van on all state roads to gather data on roughness. 
Video clips are taken every few miles and the data is fed back into the pavement management 
system.  
 
Research – The Office of Research explores new and emerging technologies. The DOT is a 
nationwide leader of research innovations, and some of its new technology being used in 
various other states. The pavement management system and the 511 road condition system 
are innovations made by this office.  
 
Division of Operations – Mr. Greg Fuller is the Division Director. Secretary Bergquist informed 
the committee that Division of Operations is the largest division in DOT. About 2/3 of all the 
department’s FTEs are in this division including about 700 field division FTEs that work outside 
the Pierre office. The division has four regional offices that are divided into three area offices. 
Distributed was a map outlining the four regions and twelve area offices. (Document #4) 
 
Field Operations – The Office of Field Operations is divided into three main categories: 
Winter Maintenance, Roadway/Right of Way Maintenance, and Construction Engineering and 
Contract Administration. Winter Maintenance is the largest program with 529 winter 
maintenance trucks, 12 big snow blowers, 26 graders, and 141 loaders. The DOT does not 
have a fulltime winter maintenance staff, and therefore DOT hires 125-150 seasonal operators 
each year. For FY09, $17.5 million was spent on the winter maintenance program. The cost 
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varies every year depending on the amount of snowfall and the cost of materials. Distributed 
to the members was a pamphlet entitled “Winter Driving in South Dakota”. (Document #5) 
 
Representative Putnam asked about opening and closing of interstate highways due to winter 
weather. Secretary Bergquist said that the process is set in statute and is jointly made by the 
secretary of the Department of Public Safety, the superintendent of the Highway Patrol, and 
himself. The final decision is made in consultation with the Governor. The same process is 
used to both open and close the interstate. The decision is entirely based on safety and never 
on economic or financial conditions.  
 
Senator Dan Ahlers requested that the department provide the South Dakota winter 
maintenance costs compared to the winter maintenance costs for North Dakota.  
 
In response to Representative Kim Vanneman’s questions, Secretary Bergquist said that the 
DOT is currently working on creating a set of criteria that all regions will use in determining 
when the trucks will go out on the roads. The implementation of the program should provide 
consistency amongst the different regions and identify efficiencies of when and how to apply 
the various road treatments. The usual hours of winter operations are from 5:00 a.m. until 
dark.   
 
Secretary Bergquist stated, in response to Representative Putnam’s question, that all the 
maintenance and repair (M&R) projects are 100% state funded. Federal funds can only be 
used for highway construction projects.  
 
Representative Krebs asked about the sensing units on the trucks. Secretary Bergquist stated 
that the department will provide the information to the committee.   
 
Secretary Bergquist told the committee that the M&R cost for the roadways is lower than the 
national average. Slide 24 of Document #1 compares South Dakota’s cost per mile to the 
surrounding states and the national average. He noted that the chart shows the M&R costs 
from 2006 when the overall condition of the state roads and bridges were in their best 
condition. The cost to maintain the roads and bridges in 2006 was minimal. As the structures 
deteriorate over time, the cost to maintain will increase. 
 
The committee recessed at 12:08 p.m. and reconvened at 1:20 p.m. 
 
The DOT belongs to three organizations: the American Association of State Highway and 
Transportation Officials (AASHTO), the Western Association of State Highway and 
Transportation Officials (WASHTO), and the Transportation Research Board. The state’s 
primary association is AASHTO. This association represents the interest of all DOTs in the 
country and all state DOTs are members.  
 
Secretary Bergquist said that the department works with four boards or commissions – the 
Transportation Commission, the Aeronautics Commission, the Railroad Board, and the 
Railroad Authority. Distributed to the members was a handout entitled “Department of 
Transportation; Boards and Commissions”. (Document #6) This document outlines the 
authority that is set out in statute for each of commission, board, and authority.  
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Mr. Ralph Marquardt, Chair of the Transportation Commission, stated that the state road 
structure is better than many neighboring states. He said that the state and the local 
governments need to work together to design a road system for the 21st Century because the 
transportation needs are different now compared to when the roads were built.  
 
Mr. Sam Tidball, member of the Transportation Commission, told the members that the 
process used by the Transportation Commission is a great method to address transportation 
issues. The state is doing a good job with the available money; although, it is not able to 
accomplish everything. He stated that he opposes additional miles being added to the state 
system.  
 
Representative Putnam asked about trucks with multiple axles. Mr. Marquardt responded that 
multiple axled trucks are checked for correct distribution of loads.  Proper distribution of weight 
among the axles will not hurt the highways. Many of the trucks which used to pass though 
South Dakota now may drive through Nebraska since recent rule changes in Nebraska 
lessened size restrictions in that state. The change will affect South Dakota’s tax revenue 
because of less fuel tax and overweight fines being collected.  
 
In response to Representative Krebs question, Secretary Bergquist distributed a map that 
shows the traffic flow on state highways. (Document #7) The Legislature changed the 
procedure and DOT is no longer able to bring proposed road changes to the Legislature 
unless an agreement has been made with a county, city, or township to take over 
responsibility 
 
Senator Mike Vehle asked about the cost to perform a study of the county and townships 
roads including an evaluation and ranking of the roads. Secretary Bergquist said that the 
department will look at what data is available and report back to the committee.  
 
Mr. Dick Howard, South Dakota Association of Towns and Townships, said that the local 
governments do not have continuous traffic monitors to analyze traffic data. Every year the 
counties and townships evaluate their highways. They determine if a highway needs 
maintenance using similar criteria that the state uses, but with less technology and data. They 
can request and DOT has been good about supplying temporary traffic monitors to assist local 
governments.  
 
Mr. Bob Wilcox, South Dakota Association of County Commissioners, said that the main 
reason counties use traffic counts are that they are the first line of defense with constituents 
who want more maintenance on a highway. A traffic count helps show if there is or is not a 
need present.  
 
Secretary Bergquist explained the roles and duties of the Aeronautics Commission, Railroad 
Board, and Railroad Authority.  
 
Representative Manny Steele asked about the DM&E railroad’s progress. Secretary 
Bergquist responded that through statute, the DM&E railroad had to go through an additional 
step with the Transportation Commission to obtain the right to use eminent domain. It was 
found by the Transportation Commission that the DM&E railroad’s negotiations with affected 
landowners were being made in good-faith. That decision is currently being appealed to circuit 
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court. The 90-day time limit passed by the Legislature on making this finding was a factor that 
helped push the process forward.  
 
The chart on slide 31 of Document #1 shows the actual FTE usage for the past 15 years. The 
actual usage is less than the budgeted or approved amount. There was a significant drop in 
FTEs in 1996-1997 as a result of an reorganization. About 300 positions were eliminated. 
Since then, the FTE levels have remained relatively flat. Over the past three fiscal years, the 
FTEs have been reduced; primarily in the maintenance field area.  
 
Secretary Bergquist said that the department is about to handle the additional work from the 
stimulus funding due to the short-term length of the issue. New projects will not be developed, 
but the current projects on the list will be moved up on the list and completed. He anticipates 
the DOT will need to hire consultant engineers in the near future due to the number of projects 
that will be occurring simultaneously.   
 
The DOT is unique in expenditures in that the department is not funded by the state general 
fund, but by the state highway fund almost entirely. Once the budget is approved, the DOT is 
not able to spend all the funds budgeted because it is not guaranteed that the state will 
receive all the projected revenues. Secretary Bergquist noted that the revenues have been 
less than what has been approved for the last few years.  
 
Secretary Bergquist informed the committee that in October 2007, the DOT met with the 
Government Operations and Audit Committee (GOAC). The department’s financial standing 
was reviewed and it was found that FY2008 had an approved budget that exceed the 
projected revenue by $27 million. He stated that the department will now not be spending 
more than what goes into the fund.  
 
FY2008 was the historical high year for revenues coming into the state highway fund from the 
motor vehicle excise tax.  
 
The DOT has a budget of over $500 million with over $300 million being federal pass-though 
funds and $200 million coming from the state highway fund. Secretary Bergquist said, in 
response to Senator Vehle’s question, that the state is about $8 million behind in revenues for 
FY09. However, there were many one-time payments and transfers that helped make up the 
shortfall. The year-to-date total revenue is up 1.3% from where the total revenue was at one 
year ago. Secretary Bergquist does not anticipate next year having the one-time payments or 
project reimbursements at the current level.  
 
Slide 36 of Document #1 shows the state highway funds that went elsewhere in FY2008. 
Secretary Bergquist stated that this issue was discussed significantly last interim. Some of the 
diversions are a return of fuel taxes that have been collected – tribal fuel and excise 
exemption, agricultural road use, and boat ramps and snowmobile trails. The reminder of the 
diversions are going to other transportation purposes that not necessarily roads or bridges. 
Distributed to the committee were two handouts explaining what each diversion is and where it 
is going. (Documents #8 and #9) 
 
Secretary Bergquist said the gas tax was last raised in 1999. The 22 cent gas tax adjusted for 
inflation has a purchasing power today of 13.5 cents. The gas tax would need to be at 36 
cents per gallon today to have purchasing power today equivalent to 22 cents in 1999.  
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Representative Larry Lucas asked if there is a method to determine the percentage of the 
gas tax paid by tourists. Representative Putnam noted that there was a proposal from the 
Janklow administration during the tourism season to increase the gas tax.  
 
The committee recessed at 4:00 p.m. for a tour of the Department of Transportation’s work 
facilities located in the Becker-Hansen Building and reconvened at 8:32 a.m. on Wednesday, 
June 24, 2009. 
 
Wednesday, June 24, 2009 
 
A quorum was determined with the following members answering the roll call: Senators Dan 
Ahlers, Art Fryslie, and Mike Vehle (Vice Chair); and Representatives Justin Cronin, Elaine 
Elliott,  Shantel Krebs (Chair), Gerald Lange, Larry Lucas, J.E. “Jim” Putnam, Manny Steele, 
Steve Street, Kim Vanneman, and Mike Verchio. Senators Dave Knudson and Pam Merchant 
and Representatives Kent Juhnke and Ed McLaughlin were excused.  
 

Follow-up from Yesterday’s Questions 
 
In response to Representative Kreb’s inquiry about the sensing units on snowplows, Secretary 
Bergquist said that the Department of Transportation has 100 units at a cost of $3,600 per 
unit. Currently, 50 units are installed on snowplows and the remaining 50 are planned to be 
installed by winter. The DOT received a grant to get the project started, which required a state 
match.  
 
Secretary Bergquist said, in response to a prior question asked by Representative Lucas, that 
the Department of Tourism and State Development performed a study and estimated that, of 
the $120 million in motor fuel tax revenue, the state received over $22 million (about 1/6) from 
out-of-state travelers.  
 
Secretary Bergquist also commented that in suspending the 90/10 SWAP program, local 
governments will not lose any highway revenues. Instead, the local governments will lose the 
flexibility as to how they can use the federal funds they receive.  
 

State and Local Highway Needs 
 
Secretary Bergquist distributed to the committee a PowerPoint presentation overviewing the 
state’s transportation funding. (Document #10) He informed the members that nearly 60% of 
the DOT budget is federal funds. The federal funds are only allowed to be used for 
construction activities and not for maintenance, purchasing equipment, etc. Except for the 
state match required for the funds, there are virtually no other state funds currently being used 
for construction projects.  
 
The existing federal highway program called SAFETEA-LU expires in September 2009. With 
this program, South Dakota is considered a donee state and gets back $2 for every $1 
contributed. Under SAFETEA-LU, the state has averaged about $196 million a year in federal 
funds. In addition, the state, during the life of SAFETEA-LU, received earmarks totaling $255 
million – $155 million for state projects, $30 million for Bureau of Indian Affair routes, and $70 
million for cities and counties.  
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Secretary Bergquist explained the difference between below-the-line and above-the-line 
earmarks. He stated a problem can occur with earmarks if the state is not planning to 
complete the designated project. Then, funds from other projects need to be removed to 
complete the designated project or the state will lose the earmarked funds. 
 
South Dakota received $183 million in federal stimulus funding to be used in highway funding 
over the next couple years. The state must dedicate 3% ($5.5 million) to enhancement 
projects, such as bike paths, and about $177.5 million to the state highway system. The state 
has awarded 14 contracts totaling $85 million in stimulus funds. The remaining funds must be 
obligated by March 2, 2010.  
 
Secretary Bergquist noted two additional requirements for the state to receive stimulus funds: 
stringent reporting every month to the U.S. Department of Transportation and the House 
Transportation and Infrastructure Committee and that priority be given to projects defined as 
being located in economically distressed areas. In South Dakota, 38 of the 66 counties are 
considered economically distressed.  
 
Although a project is funded with stimulus money, it is not necessarily a new project, but could 
be a project that is already planned. Secretary Bergquist stated that, with the additional federal 
stimulus funds, the DOT could move funding around and free-up funds for other projects. Due 
to the stringent reporting requirements, the department chose some larger projects to fund 
with the stimulus money. Also, the DOT is able to move up projects in the STIP.  When 
looking at additional projects, three factors were considered. They are: 

• Highest priority; 
• Which projects could be easily made ready-to-start; and 
• Which projects are located in economically distressed areas. 

 
Secretary Bergquist noted that 61% of the stimulus funds will go to economically distressed 
areas.   
 
Slide 4 of Document #10 shows the Federal Highway Trust Fund balance from FY2006 
through FY2009. Secretary Bergquist stated that South Dakota is dependent on federal 
highway funds. Last summer, the federal highway trust fund nearly went broke, and the 
reimbursements anticipated were not coming in at the rate expected. It is projected that the 
trust fund will be about $5 - $7 billion short this year also.  
 
In response to Senator Vehle’s question, Secretary Bergquist said that Congress sets the 
amount states are able to use federal funds for construction projects. Through the project, the 
contractor submits the amount due. The state pays the entire amount to the contractor and 
then immediately submits a request for a reimbursement from the federal government for the 
federal portion owed (usually 80% of the project cost).  It usually takes two to three days to get 
reimbursed from the federal government.  
 
Representative Krebs asked if the federal highway trust fund money has been used for any 
purpose other than for transportation. Secretary Bergquist responded that some of the interest 
has been allowed to be transferred to the federal general fund and used for purposes such as 
emergency disaster relief (Hurricane Katrina).   
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Secretary Bergquist informed the committee that that replacement legislation or 
reauthorization for SAFETEA-LU will not be in place by September 30, 2009. It is not 
uncommon for the existing federal highway program to expire before Congress passes a new 
funding program. Congress will extend SAFETEA-LU or provide some level of federal funding 
until a new program is passed. If SAFETEA-LU is extended until September 2010 at the same 
level, the federal government would need an additional $8 to $10 billion. The entire federal 
highway funding program is short about $41 billion (20-25%).  
 
In response to Senator Vehle’s question, Mr. Ben Orsbon, Special Projects Coordinator with 
the DOT, said that the federal highway fund is predominately comprised of revenue from the 
federal motor fuel tax. One reason the fund is suffering is due to the high gas prices and lower 
consumption. Other revenue sources, such as truck registration fees and tire fees, are a minor 
contributors to the fund.  
 
The committee recessed at 10:01 a.m. and reconvened at 10:16 a.m. 
 
In response to a prior question posed by Representative Krebs, Mr. Orsbon informed the 
committee that a federal bill in 1993 created a diversion from the Federal Highway Trust Fund 
to the federal general fund from 1994 to 1997. The diversion of $22.3 billion was to help 
reduce the amount of federal deficit.   
 
Secretary Bergquist said that slide 7 of Document #10 shows the projected pavement 
conditions for 2020 based on the pavement management system utilizing the current road 
conditions and maintaining the current level of funding.  As the condition of the road pavement 
continues to deteriorate, the cost per mile to maintain the road increases.  
 
As shown on the graph on slide 9 of Document #10, there are many state bridges that will be 
due for replacement in the next ten years or so due to the age of the structures.  
 
Currently, the state needs an additional $128.8 million in funding annually to address highway 
needs. The need includes $72.3 million for pavement preservation, $17.4 million for bridge 
preservation, $25.0 million for highway system expansion, $ 4.1 million for field operations, 
and $9.5 million for capital assets. The state highway fund is currently forecasted to receive 
$288.6 million a year from federal and state revenue sources if those sources aren’t 
increased. Right now, if funding is used for highway system expansion projects, funding is 
then being removed from the pavement preservation and that hastens the deterioration of the 
state roads. Federal funds can be used for pavement preservation, bridge preservation, and 
highway system expansion.  Federal funds cannot be used for administration, field operations, 
or capitol assets.  
 
Representative Putnam asked if more state funds could be used to leverage more federal 
funds. Secretary Bergquist responded that there is a limited amount of federal dollars available 
for a match. Even with more state funds, the state would not get more federal funds.  
 
Secretary Bergquist noted that even if the state DOT had enough state and federal funds to 
meet the needs outlined on slide 10, the chart does not include the $50 million for the 90-10 
swap program, $2.5 million for the economic development grant program, $500,000 for 
striping the highways, and $1.5 million for Game, Fish, and Parks roads. Those programs are 
above the need that is listed on the chart.  
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Senator Vehle asked if there is anything the Legislature could do to help the DOT do its job 
other provide than more financing. He wanted to know if there are legislative areas that the 
committee should be addressing. Secretary Bergquist indicated he would think about it and get 
back to the committee.  
 
Distributed to the committee were two executive summary handouts – “Highway Funding 
Alternatives for South Dakota” (Document #11) and “2008 Local Roads Needs Study”. 
(Document #12) 
 

Highway Revenues and Distribution 
 
Ms. Deb Hillmer, Director of the Division of Motor Vehicles with the Department of Revenue 
and Regulation (DRR), distributed a PowerPoint presentation explaining the state, county, city, 
and township highway funding for FY2008. (Document #13) 
 
The average motor vehicle license fee increased from $6 in 1913 to $40 in 1992. In 1933, the 
30% registration fee reduction for vehicles over five years of age was implemented. Currently, 
the average age of motor vehicles in the state is 10.3 years.  
 
Slide 3 of Document #13 shows the county license fees collections from 1997 to 2008. Ms. 
Hillmer said there was an increase in revenue last year due to an increase in the number of 
people registering vehicles in the state. She is not certain if there are more people entering the 
state or if more people are using South Dakota to register their vehicles. This could create a 
false revenue source for the future since other states are cracking down on people that are 
registering vehicles in other states.  
 
Motor fuel and special taxes were implemented in 1933 at a rate of $0.04 per gallon of 
gasoline. The current rates are $0.22 per gallon of gasoline, $0.22 per gallon of diesel, and 
$0.08 per gallon of ethyl and methyl alcohol. When compared with the gasoline tax rates of 
other states across the country, South Dakota is currently in the center. Ms. Hillmer said that 
she will provide the committee a chart showing the correlation of gas taxes to gas prices.  
 
The history of the revenues collected from the 3% motor vehicle excise tax from 1984 to 2008 
is shown on slide 6 of Document #13. Ms. Hillmer noted that before 1984, the state only taxed 
new vehicles. Now, all vehicles are taxes based on the purchase price. In 2008, the state 
collected $61,675,234 in motor vehicle excise taxes.  
 
For FY08, the gross collection for the motor fuel tax was $137,590,037. After subtracting 
refunds, administrative costs, the Conservation Commission appropriation, allowance for 
suppliers, tribal motor fuel refunds, IFTA refunds, snowmobile trails payments, and parks and 
recreation payments, the total net to the state highway fund was $120,992,515. 
 
Revenues from the vehicle excise tax come from the excise tax on the purchase of 
noncommercial and commercial vehicles, a 4.5% gross receipts tax on rental vehicles, and the 
excise tax on the purchase of prorated vehicles. A few years ago, South Dakota created the 
mechanism to allow for a gross receipts tax on rental fleet vehicles in lieu of the purchase 
price of such vehicles. The prorate excise tax is collected from interstate motor-carriers, and 
the 3% tax is retained (in-state) based on the percentage of miles traveled in South Dakota.  
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Senator Vehle requested that DRR provide the committee with data showing what the 
difference in collections of the vehicle excise tax would have been versus the gross receipts 
tax on rental vehicles actually received.  
 
The total vehicle excise tax for FY07 was $57,580,860.  
 
For FY08, the total amount of motor vehicle license fees collected by both the counties and 
state was $62,591,242. Of the fees collected by the county, 58.5% is sent to the state and 
then distributed to the Local Highway and Bridge Fund (54%), State License Plate Revolving 
Fund (2.5%), and the State Motor Vehicle Fund (1.75%). One-fourth of one percent stays in 
the county and is used by the county treasurer to cover expense for toner, paper, etc. The 
county retains 41.5% of the fees collected by the county which are distributed to the County 
Road and Bridge Fund (22.5%), townships (14%), and the cities (5%).  
 
The state collects the prorated license fees and distributes 58.5% of the revenues to the Local 
Highway and Bridge Fund (57.0%), State License Plate Revolving Fund (1%), and the State 
Motor Vehicle Fund (0.5%). The remaining 41.5% of the funds are distributed to the County 
Road and Bridge Fund (54%), Township Special Highway Fund (34%), and the cities (12%). 
Ms. Hillmer noted that the formula is set in statute and could be reviewed and redone.  
 
In response to a question posed by Representative Krebs, Ms. Hillmer said that the last time 
the fees were increased was in 1999. At that time the average increase was $12 for non-
commercial cars, trucks, and vans. There was also an increase in 1992.  
 
Ms. Hillmer reviewed the other revenue collected that is distributed to the State Highway Fund 
($3,421,396), the License Plate Revolving Fund ($237,032), and the Motor Vehicle Fund 
($2,440,045). These other revenues are from tractor registration fees; duplicate cab cards; 
transfer fees; special highway permits fees; duplicate plate fees; title, lien and penalty fees; 
and administration fees.  
 
The total collection for the State Highway Fund, which includes collections for the motor fuel 
tax, the vehicle excise tax, and other fees was $188,766,222 for FY2008. The breakdown of 
where the revenue is going is shown on slide 12 of Document #13.  
 
Ms. Hillmer told the committee that Brookings, Aurora, Duel, Douglas, Lincoln, Marshall, and 
Spink Counties have increased their wheel tax this year.  
 
Representative Justin Cronin asked about the license plate revolving fund. Ms. Hillmer 
stated that the fund is used to pay for the manufacturing of the state license plates. Every five 
years, new licenses plates are made. The license plate replacement project is budgeted over 
two budget years. The funds accumulate and any funds remaining after the completion of the 
project are transferred back to the counties through the Local Highway and Bridge Fund.  
 
Ms. Hillmer briefly compared the license fees and taxes for similar passenger vehicles in 
South Dakota to those in North Dakota, Minnesota, Nebraska, Iowa, and Wyoming. 
 
The Legislative Research Council staff distributed a handout that lists the current average 
price of different types of motor fuel in each of the fifty states. (Document #14) 
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Public Testimony 

 
Mr. Robert Ellis, Public Works Director for Rapid City, talked to the committee about the local 
effort for transportation funding and how the lack of funding for state highways affects local 
utilities. He said underground utilities – water, sewer, drainage, etc. – need to be updated 
when highways are improved. When the state delays an improvement project to its highways, 
the utility improvement is also delayed. Mr. Ellis gave an example of a drainage problem in 
Rapid City that can’t be solved until the state highway by it is repaired; otherwise, the highway 
will have to be torn up twice. The Rapid City Public Works tries to work in concert with the 
state DOT on state highway projects located within the city limits.  
 
Mr. Dick Howard, South Dakota Association of Towns and Townships, distributed a memo 
addressing the local government road and bridge funding. (Document #15) The memo 
provides background information on the distribution of highway user fees; identifies the level of 
funding needs on local government roads and bridges; and provides an estimated distribution 
of funds among counties, cities, and townships resulting from an approval of license plate fee 
increases. Mr. Howard provided a historical update on the changes and challenges to the state 
highway funding issue. He said the condition of the roads and bridges will deteriorate at the 
current levels of expenditures.  
 
Mr. Howard showed pictures of roads in Beadle County with ruts 15 to 20 inches deep. He 
said that local highway needs are present and the local governments have a need for 
increased funding.  
 
Representative Lucas asked if there are any plans to designate some township roads that can 
be abandoned. Mr. Howard responded that state statute allows for roads to be abandoned. All 
townships review their roads and they can be abandoned, if necessary. Because of 
construction and maintenance costs, most township and secondary township roads are built to 
minimum standards.  
 
In response to Representative Putnam’s question on whether if there is a map of the township 
roads showing the usage and if the townships have a priority list for the roads, Mr. Howard 
responded that townships do not create five-year plans similar to the state STIP plan. 
However, townships create lists of roads that will be maintained. He is not certain if there are 
any statutes that pertain to the issue, but he will research the issue and report back to the 
committee.  
 
Ms. Marcia Elkins, Director of Growth Management for Rapid City, informed the committee 
about a road in Rapid City that needs to be repaired – Jackson Boulevard. Currently, about 
$300,000 has been spent on repairs to Jackson Boulevard to provide patch work until the road 
can be reconstructed next summer. She dislikes seeing funding go towards repairs on a 
construction project that will need to be completely redone. 
 
Ms. Elkins also talked about the pedestrian safety issues on Mount Rushmore Road. The 
current repair plans have been delayed. The lack of repairs is impacting the economical 
development in the area.   
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In response to Representative Putnam’s question about a priority system, Ms. Elkins said that 
the city has a priority list and is currently in the process of updating the plan.  
 
Representative Lucas asked about the county implementing a wheel tax. Ms. Elkins said that 
the county has looked at the idea a couple times but has not been successful with 
implementing it.  
 
Ms. Yvonne Taylor, South Dakota Municipal League, said that the cities and towns need 
more funding for the infrastructure – including water and sewer.  Although the federal stimulus 
money was a significant increase in funding for infrastructure in the state, it was used quickly 
due to the high needs existing in the state.  
 
Ms. Taylor has no complaints with her working relationship with DOT. The department does 
not have additional funding to give to cities, counties, and townships. The only extra funding 
would come from increasing motor license fees and the gas tax. Her organization supports an 
increase because good roads are important to the state. She felt an additional local option tax 
would go a long ways towards letting cities and town meet their own infrastructure needs.   
 
Mr. Bob Wilcox, South Dakota Association of County Commissioners, distributed and 
explained two handouts – a breakdown of the federal funding and additional federal stimulus 
funding for each county (Document #16) and a chart listing the wheel tax per county. 
(Document #17) 
 
Mr. Raymond Roggow, Union County Highway Superintendent, told the committee that he 
has 242 miles of county road system in Union County. Of the 242 miles, 80% are paved and 
20% are gravel roads. Each year, the budget is increased an average of 2.25%. However, the 
current purchasing power is not close to the actual needs. This year’s budget is $2.6 million.  
 
Mr. Roggow commented that the patch fixing that is occurring on many roads will not last and 
the roads will need to be completely repaired. He also commented about a county road that 
was demolished in one afternoon by vehicles that were within legal weight limits.  
 
Mr. John Culberson, Custer County Superintendent, said that there are 408 county miles in 
Custer County comprised of 8 miles of pavement and 400 miles of gravel roads. Currently, 
about 200 miles need gravel. It takes about 2,000 tons of gravel per mile of road and costs 
about $30,000 a mile to gravel a road.  
 
Mr. Culberson said that Custer County does have a five-year road repair plan. However, with 
other projects that are not included on the plan needing immediate repair, the county has 
barely addressed the plan.  
 
Representative Krebs asked about increasing the wheel tax. Mr. Culberson said that the issue 
has not been discussed because his predecessors had extra money that needed to be used. 
The funds were used for a new road near the school and for new equipment.  
 
Ms. Julie Johnson, Absolutely Aberdeen and Prairie Vision, said that she is a member of the 
highway users conference and the conference will bring well balanced packages for the 
committee’s consideration.  She said that the community access grant program and the ag 
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program are critical funding sources to help build the economy across the state. Currently, 
Brown County is scrambling to try and fix the roads due to the inclement weather this year.   
 
Senator Vehle asked about the possibility of a gas tax and license plate fee increase. Ms. 
Johnson said that she has talked to people in her area about the possibility of increased fees 
and taxes. There is very little resistance to the increased license plate fee. However, there will 
need to be a phase-in approach for the increased gas tax. She mentioned that the committee 
should consider addressing other areas such as alternative fuels.   
 
Ms. Deb Mortenson, Associated General Contractors Highway Heavy Utility chapter, said that 
the need for additional funding is great. She discussed the economic impact of construction 
dollars in the state. From nonresidential construction spending, about 41,000 jobs were 
supported by direct and in-direct outlays in South Dakota. In October 2008, 24,000 workers 
were employed in residential and nonresidential construction.  
 
In 2007, nonresidential construction spending in South Dakota was an estimated $1.8 billion. 
Direct construction spending in the state was about $3.6 billion; added to the state’s gross 
domestic product of $33.9 billion. It is estimated that direct construction added $1.2 billion in 
additional personal earnings to the benefit of South Dakota residents.  
 
Mr. Jeff Carmon, Qwest Corporation, reminded the committee that telecommunication 
services are connected with highways because telecommunication services use highway right-
of-ways. He thanked the committee and the Legislature for passing HB 1121 which will allow 
the corporation the ability to better take care of the relocation of its facilities. 
 

Committee Discussion 
 
Representative Mike Verchio inquired about the amount that is needed in increased motor 
vehicle license fees and gas taxes to meet highway needs.  
 
Representative Street asked how much revenue would be generated with a 1% excise tax 
increase.  
 
Senator Vehle requested an explanation of the uses for federal funds and state funds 
pertaining to maintenance and road reconstruction.  
 
Senator Vehle asked if there are any changes that need to be made to the license plate fee 
structure besides just changing the fees.  
 
Senator Art Fryslie inquired about the feasibility to increase the fees to register motor homes 
in the state.  
 
Representative Lucas noted that some people are completely mobile and live in South Dakota 
for six months and then leave for the winter.  
 
Representative Putnam stated that citizens would like to quantify and measure the needs 
before the taxes and fees are increased. Representative Krebs referred the committee to 
Document #14 that lists the current state averages for gas taxes and gas prices.  
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Representative Cronin asked about a flat gas tax increase compared to using a gas tax 
increase that is indexed based on the cost of inflation.  
 
Representative Krebs requested that the department provide options to tax alternative fuel 
vehicles for using the state highways.  
 
Secretary Bergquist asked if the committee wanted to explore the pros and cons of 
transportation districts. Representative Krebs responded that the committee would be 
interested in getting more information on the subject.  
 
Secretary Bergquist told the committee that the DOT will provide a quick review about tolling, 
private/public partnerships, and bonding for highway construction. The department will also 
provide a condensed summary of the local needs report study. In response to committee 
interest, a tour of the DOT materials lab will be scheduled also.  
 
Senator Ahlers requested that the department provide recommendations for consolidating, 
updating, and removing older state laws and statutes.  
 
Representative Kim Vanneman requested information about the gross receipts tax on car 
rentals.  
 
Senator Vehle asked about the budget being impacted by the price of a barrel of oil. He would 
like to see if there are areas to index energy costs in the budget.  
 
Representative Krebs requested information about what other states are doing to cope with 
their highway needs problems.   

 
Next Meeting 

 
The future meetings of the Long-term Highway Needs and Department of Transportation 
Agency Review Committee were scheduled for August 19 and 20, 2009, and October 13 and 
14, 2009.  
 

Adjourn 
 
SENATOR VEHLE MOVED, SECONDED BY REPRESENTATIVE PUTNAM, THAT THE 
COMMITTEE ADJOURN. The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
 
The committee adjourned at 3:22 p.m.  
 
 

All Legislative Research Council committee minutes and agendas are available at the South Dakota 
Legislature’s Homepage:  http://legis.state.sd.us.  Subscribe to receive electronic notification of meeting 
schedules and the availability of agendas and minutes at MyLRC (http://legis.state.sd.us/mylrc/index.aspx). 


